CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA
FEBRUARY 14, 2017
       CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

Mayor's Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of January 10, 2017 Council meeting.
· February accounts payable.

· Resources and obligations report – January
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters

Old Business
· Water Compliance Project
New Business
Council/Committee Reports

Public Comments
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________

CITY OF HAINES

CITY COUNCIL MEETING
FEBRUARY 14, 2017
CONVENED: 6:00 PM

CITY HALL

Mayor Jim Brown opened the February 14, 2017 City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were Katie Jones-Bedolla, Lisa Whited, Ken Bain and Connie Pound Lewis. Council member John Shurtleff arrived at 6:10 pm. Council member Don Adcock was absent. Also present was City Recorder Valerie Russell.  

Citizens present: Sandy Wood, John Berg and Garla Rowe.
Agenda Item No. 1 – Mayors Report

ISO Ratings

Mayor Brown addressed the Council explaining that he attended a Haines Fire Protection District board meeting. The ISO (Insurance Services Office) recently completed a review of the Haines Fire Protection District. The ISO ratings determine at what level fire insurance premiums will be in an area. The rating for the Haines District was a (5) for the last nine years but after the recent review the ISO rating increased to a (4). The rating of a (4) should help to decrease fire insurance premiums with some insurance company’s beginning May 2017. Customers must inform their insurance company the rating has changed in order to possibly get their premium lowered.
 The reason for the improved rating is mainly due to record keeping of the water system.

Snow Plowing
The Council was provided with the existing Snow Plowing Policy to review. Mayor Brown asked the Council if the policy was adequate or if it needed changes or additions. The Council did not feel any changes were necessary. Council Jones-Bedolla suggested possibly a map to show the school bus routes considering that those are the priority streets. 
In the months of December and January the City spent $2,850 in wages and $3,922 for fuel for snow plowing. Babe Deardorff and Mayor Brown both volunteered their time to plow snow. 

Application for Marijuana Dispensary
There has been an application in Haines for a Recreational Marijuana Retail Store and Producer license. The OLCC regulates marijuana and requires licensing similar to liquor licensing. The licensing process requires a Land Use Compatibility Statement that must be signed by the local planning department to ensure that the property is located in a commercial zone where retail businesses are allowed. 
Oregon state law requires that Recreational Retail Marijuana facilities are located in a commercial zone and not within 1,000 of a school. The City’s current Land Use Plan and Zoning Ordinances do not address marijuana facilities so a proposed business is considered an outright use in the commercial zone. Considering that there is a school located in the Elkhorn Grange there are very limited locations where a Recreational Retail Marijuana facility could be located in Haines. The OLCC was unaware that there was a school in the Elkhorn Grange so it was not on the locator map. 
To insure the City was complying with the laws, Mayor Brown contacted City Attorney Dan Van Thiel and Patrick Owen from the OLCC who is a Licensing & Compliance Technician for the Recreational Marijuana Program. The OLCC and the OHA (Oregon Health Authority) researched and determined that the school in the Elkhorn Grange is a school and therefore the OLCC must deny any marijuana retailer application within 1,000 feet of the boundaries of the property. The exception would be if a local ordinance was adopted allowing a retailer to be located closer than the 1,000 feet. This information was included in an email from Patrick Owen that Mayor Brown read to the Council. The email is attached and part of the record. 
Mayor Brown also spoke with the Sumpter City Recorder that stated that they are receiving 3% tax revenue from the sales of marijuana in Sumpter plus an additional 10% that the State sends back to the City. There are two marijuana facilities in Sumpter. 
Councilor Lisa Whited addressed the Council stating that she was removing herself from the table as a Council member due to a conflict of interest with the marijuana dispensary.
Lisa Whited explained that her and her business associates have applied for a Recreational Marijuana Retail and Producer license which has not been denied by OLCC. Their license numbers are not in the email from the OLCC that Mayor Brown read to the Council. The license is already in the process and is almost complete and they are moving forward. Lisa commented that if the OLCC has determined that the school in the Elkhorn Grange is a school that would affect future applications. Lisa stated that if the City were to pass ordinances to ban marijuana then the City would not receive any tax from marijuana sales.
Mayor Brown stated he believed that the issue of whether to allow marijuana facilities in Haines should be placed on the ballot for voters to decide.

Ordinance Committee
Mayor Brown addressed the Council concerning right of way issues and enforcement and suggested that the City adopt an ordinance that defines private use of City owned property. It would be simpler and more cost effective to have an ordinance that specifically states what can and cannot be done on City owned property/rights of way. After an ordinance is adopted the City can have the enforcement officer issue citations to violators. 

Right of Way Issues
The ongoing right of way issues include; Shane Myers, Jack Young and Bill and Roberta Steele. All parties were sent another letter from Attorney Dan Van Thiel in January. Bill and Roberta Steele complied with the request to remove items from the city right of way. Shane Myers and Jack Young have not complied. Shane Myers is stating that the Council granted him more time due to weather conditions. Mayor Brown reminded the Council that they granted him more time to remove the building that was built on City property but not the other items. Attorney Dan Van Thiel wants direction from the Council on how to proceed, he suggested sending one more letter giving specific time limits to remove the items. 
Council discussion followed and concluded to have the attorney send one more letter to Jack Young informing him that he has 15 days to remove the cars and other items off the right of way. And to send a letter to Shane Myers giving him 15 days to remove the vehicles and other items and until March 31st to remove the buildings. 
Agenda Item No. 2– Consent Agenda
Councilor Jones-Bedolla made a motion to accept the consent agenda. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.
Agenda Item No. 3 – City Recorder/Public Works Reports
City Recorder

Oregon Government Ethics Commission Statement of Economic Interest
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained to the Council that the Oregon Government Ethics Commission Statement of Economic Interest (SEI) must be filed by April 15th. Officials should receive an email from the Oregon Government Ethics Commission by March 15th notifying official to file. It is a requirement for all elected and appointed officials of the City to file the SEI by April 15th or be subject to a fine. They are looking for potential conflicts of interest. 

Budget Committee 
The returning Budget Committee members will be contacted to make sure they are available for the 2017/2018 budget. Any open positions will be advertised for Budget Committee Members. 

Council Duties
The Council members were provided with an updated contact list. The council duties will remain the same. Councilor Adcock: Sewer and Streets, Councilor Shurtleff: Landfill and Parks, Councilor Jones-Bedolla: Water, Councilor Pound-Lewis: Landfill and Dogs, Councilor Whited: Water and Fire. Councilor Bain was assigned to Sewer and Streets.
Water Compliance Project

Nick Ducote from Ducote Consulting has been working with the IFA concerning the City’s affordability rate. The affordability rate determines the level the water rates have to be in order to be eligible for grants and other funding. The affordability rate was set when the City did the community income survey.  The survey asked for a range of income levels which gave an estimated median income level. Nick discovered that HUD allows what is called an interpolation which can be conducted using the data from the existing income survey. Nick convinced Ed Tabor from the IFA to allow Haines to do an interpolation. This can be conducted by EOSU for no charge. This will determine a more accurate median income level. This will not change the low to moderate income level but it could change the affordability rate for the City which determines water rates. It possibly could make Haines eligible for an exception which can increase the maximum grant amount. The City can reapply for a CDBG grant in May 2017.
Agenda Item No. 4 – Public Comments
There were no public comments.
Meeting adjourned at 7:35 pm.
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
PAGE  
5

